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President’s Message 

By Bill Taylor 

 

 On December 5
th

, I attended the 8
th

 

Annual Massachusetts Forest and Park 

Friends Network (MFPFN) Conference 

at the Upton VFW hall where I had the 

honor of presenting a well-deserved 

MFPFN 2014 Volunteer of the Year 

Award to Ellen Arnold, though it might 

be more appropriately called the 

Volunteer of the Decade award.  The 

first ten years of the Friends of Upton 

State Forest, and all of the things the 

Friends have done for the Forest, would 

not have happened without Ellen’s 

effort, commitment and perseverance in 

each of the last ten years.  The Friends 

have accomplished a lot during this time 

- raising over $20,000 for capital 

improvements and preserving historic 

CCC documents, running over 100 

programs (including CCC anniversary 

events, the “A Day in the Life of the 

CCC” 3
rd

 grade program, and Park Serve 

Days), assisting with the National 

Register nomination, documenting the 

history of the forest, locating historic 

resources, creating and administering a 

website and Facebook page, publishing a 

newsletter, and meeting with legislators 

and DCR staff to advocate for the forest 

- and Ellen was deeply involved in all of 

these things.  I am very grateful for all 

that she has done and I am looking 

forward to working with her, and all of 

the dedicated volunteers, to continue to 

“preserve, enhance and protect the 

natural and historic resources of Upton 

State Forest.”         Bill 

 

Annual Meeting and Program 

Friday, January 22, 7 PM 

Upton VFW, 15 Milford St, Upton 

 

What Happened After the CCC Left  

Upton State Forest? 

    There will be a brief business meeting 

with election of officers and board 

members. Following the election, Bill 

Taylor will speak about the post-CCC 

history of Upton State Forest and the 

reasons why the camp was saved. This 

story is as interesting as the CCC-era 

history of the forest. The National Youth 

Administration, the Friends of Young 

Judaea, the Massachusetts State Guard, 

and the Division of Fisheries and Game 

all played a role in the forest’s post-CCC 

history. This power point program will 

describe their roles in the forest’s 

history.  

    Following Bill’s presentation we will 

also spend some time talking about what 

role you think the Friends will play in 

the forest’s future. Since we are just 

finishing up our first decade, it seems 

appropriate to reflect on our 

accomplishments, and to plan for our 

future, and the role that we can play in 

the future of the forest, in partnership 

with the Department of Conservation 

and Recreation.  

    If you have not renewed for 2016 you 

will be able to that night. There will be a 

raffle to benefit the Historic Resources 

Fund. Thank you to the Evans & Dungey 

families for donating three CCC Legacy 

2016 calendars for the raffle. Our logo 

apparel will also be available to purchase 

that night.   

http://www.friendsofuptonstateforest.org/
mailto:friends@friendsofuptonstateforest.org




Historic Resources Report 
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Historic Resources Committee Report 
By: Ellen Arnold 

 
Damaged clapboards-Headquarters Building  

E. Arnold photo 
  
   Our committee is pleased to report that we 
have been notified that our project 
application for the DCR Partnership 
Matching Funds Program has been 
approved. Using funds available in the 
Petrowski Memorial Account we are 
donating $2000 toward the project with a 
double match from DCR of $4000 for a total 
of $6000. We proposed replacing/repairing 
and staining damaged clapboards (see photo 
above) on the historic Headquarters 
Building at the CCC Camp. We worked with 
Kevin Allen and W. Peter Seweryn in the 
DCR Office of Cultural Resources to 
develop the proposal. This will further 
secure the envelope of the building in 
addition to the structural work recently done 
by DCR.  
    As we go forward, we are hoping to 
secure other grants and matching funds to 
assist DCR with preservation of the camp 
buildings and footprint. Due to limited funds 
the agreement is to go as far as the money 
will take us for the siding this year. We are 
going to be doing some fundraising to 
replace the funds used so that we can apply 
for future rounds to do other necessary 
work.  
 

Joe Petrowski 
    In 2005 Joe came to our first event held to 
dedicate the wayside panel in front of the 
Headquarters Building. After the ceremony, 
we invited CCC alumni to the mic. Joe used 
his time to scold public officials for not 
taking good care of “his” CCC camp and 
“his” dam at Dean Pond.  
    Joe was a CCC alumnus who served at 
Upton as a crew leader during the building 
of Dean Pond Dam. Later in life, he came 
back several times to check on “his” dam. 
There is a letter in the CCC Archives from 
Joe offering to help the agency care for 
Upton State Forest. During an interview in 
2006, Joe talked about life in the Camp, but 
he was most anxious to pass on what he 
knew about the dam and its construction. He 
talked about placing stone gathered from the 
forest in the spillways. Joe was quite happy 
to know that we were starting an 
organization to take care of “his” forest. I 
will never forget his last words to me. “You 
are living my dream…to come back and 
help take care of Upton State Forest.” 
   After Joe passed, his son Walter donated   
$5000 to FUSF to continue Joe’s legacy.  
We are sure that Joe would be happy that we 
are using funds from his memorial to care 
for the Headquarters building.  
 

 
 
 
Joe in 1938 
at the dam.  
 
Photo from 
DCR CCC 
Archives.  
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The Big Pumpkin Ride 
By: Becky Kalagher, BSTRA President 

 

Karen Fleming-Brooks photo 
    On Oct 25 riders from around the state 
gathered in Upton for the “Big Pumpkin 
Ride” hosted by Bay State Trail Riders 
Association (BSTRA). If you were out in the 
forest that day you would have seen some 
very bright (orange was the theme) riders 
with some interesting costumes for both 
rider and horse. We had two riders and 
horses dressed as candy corn, some lady 
bugs and fairies, along with some horses that 
had some nice art work. Lisa Grigaitis won 
the best orange “display” and Sue Wheeler 
got the prettiest award (actually it was her 
horse Roxy that got it!) 
    After a great ride everyone gathered for a 
hot lunch with an array of desserts as the 
tradition for this ride is for riders to bring a 
pumpkin dessert. My favorite was pumpkin 
fudge! 
    It was also decided that this ride was 
going to help benefit the Friends of Upton 
State Forest. Splitting the proceeds from the 
ride means that the Friends will receive a 
check for $199.10. It’s one partner helping 
another and BSTRA is very grateful for the 
work that the Friends of Upton State Forest 
have done. 
    As with any event, it’s not possible 
without the people behind the scenes that do 
all the work to make an event successful. 
Many thanks go out to Karen Fleming-
Brooks, Lurissa Marston, Dan Salvucci, 
Donna Johnson, Suzanne Nicholas, Gloria 
Duhaime and Pam Tabor-Porter. 

MRA Multisport Club Trail Run 
By: Suzanne Nicholas 

 
    On Sunday, November 5th, the MRA 
Multisport Club held their half marathon and 
10.5K trail run at Upton State Forest. 
Members of the FUSF Trails Committee and 
BSTRA (some are members of both groups) 
volunteered to be posted along the trail to 
ensure that the runners were on the right 
trails, and to assist if any issues arose. The 
trails were well marked, and the event was a 
success with 300 runners registered and 250 
cars parked! Several members of the DCR 
staff were on hand to make sure things went 
smoothly. 
   Along with a $600 donation to the FUSF 
Trails Fund, the organizer, Alex Rogozenski 
sent the following message. “Special thanks 
to the crew from Friends of Upton State 
Forest that helped out on the course.” 
Volunteers pictured below are Elisa Shaw, 
Gloria Duhaime, Suzanne Nicholas, Bill 
Taylor, Joyce Sandvik, and Laura Zimmer.   
 

 



5 
 

Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) 
 

    After the collapse of the North Barn, the 
Friends entered into a MOA with the DCR, 
the Massachusetts Historical Commission, 
and the Upton Historical Commission. There 
were nine stipulations as mitigation for the 
loss of the historic building. Most of the 
items involved historical aspects of the 
Camp, buildings, and other historic 
resources within the forest. The first three 
involved demolition details for the North 
Barn. Two of the stipulations dealt with 
mothballing and stabilizing the remaining 
buildings. Other stipulations included 
cooperation between the partners on the 
National Register Nomination and a cultural 
resources database.  
    Eventually DCR will have completed 
Resource Management Plans (RMP) for all 
its properties. Expecting that it will be 
several years before a RMP is completed for 
Upton, we asked for a Cultural Resources 
Management Plan (CRMP) and a Long-
Range Interpretive Plan. (IP) These are 
critical for the protection and preservation of 
the CCC Camp and cultural resources within 
the forest. The CRMP identifies and 
prioritizes the resources, while the IP will 
act as a guide for interpretation and 
education.  
    Members of the FUSF Historic Resources 
Committee worked with the DCR Office of 
Cultural Resources to complete the CRMP. 
You can view a copy of that plan at: 
http://www.mass.gov/eea/docs/dcr/stewards
hip/upton-crmp.pdf. 
    Bill Taylor and Ellen Arnold have been 
meeting with members of the DCR 
Interpretive Staff to discuss the IP. Once that 
final piece of the MOA is done, our Historic 
Resources Committee plans to move 
forward with educational projects. We also 
look forward to partnering with the DCR for 
future interpretive programs.                                                                     
 

 Foggy morning on Park Rd. 

December 27, 2015            J. Ritz photo 
 
 

(Moths-Tom Dodd article  
continued from page 2) 

 
  On completion, we had recorded over 150 
species of moths at the Upton State Forest. 
This is a modest number, but a good start. A 
friend of ours in Groton, MA, photographed 
over 1000 moth species in his yard alone 
over this past year! It is expected that 
Massachusetts has at least 1200 species 
(with an estimate of at least 250,000 
worldwide). We think that our location near 
the CCC Infirmary building, with much of 
the habitat consisting of mowed grass and 
many invasive plants, was not an ideal 
location. It would be desirable to be adjacent 
to more varied habitat, including wetlands. 
    Spending time outside at night also offers 
opportunities for viewing or hearing other 
wildlife. One night, we heard a Barred Owl 
calling “Who cooks for you”, and on a 
couple of nights an American Woodcock 
was heard during its display flight. A few 
mammals were seen that included families 
of woodchucks and raccoons and a few bats 
on occasion. 
    I would like to thank Mike Penko and 
Cathy Dodd for their assistance, and 
especially FUSF and DCR for sponsoring 
the survey. A copy of our results will be 
shared with the Friends and the DCR.  
 

 

http://www.mass.gov/eea/docs/dcr/stewardship/upton-crmp.pdf
http://www.mass.gov/eea/docs/dcr/stewardship/upton-crmp.pdf
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